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MINUTES – KENDALL COUNTY 
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS MEETING 

111 WEST FOX STREET, Room 209 and 210 
YORKVILLE, IL 60560 

June 5, 2017 – 7:00 p.m. 

CALL TO ORDER 
At 7:05 p.m., Chair Randy Mohr called the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting to order. 

ROLL CALL 
Members Present:  Randy Mohr, Karen Clementi, Tom LeCuyer, Donna McKay and Dick Whitfield. 
Members Absent:  Scott Cherry and Dick Thompson 
Staff Present: Matthew Asselmeier, AICP, Senior Planner, Scott Koeppel Acting Interim Director of 
Planning, Building and Zoning, Michael Goers, PBZ Intern, and Matthew Prochaska, County Board 
Member 
Public:  Jeff Spang, Fox Township Supervisor, Steve Grobl, Gerald Clancy and Greg Johnson  

MINUTES 
Mr. Whitfield, seconded by Mr. LeCuyer, moved to approve the May 1, 2017 meeting minutes.  With a 
voice vote of all ayes, the motion was approved. 

PETITION 
17-12 Gerald Clancy 
Request: Variance to Section 7.01.G.2.b of the Zoning Ordinance 
Location: 9517 Finnie Road, Newark (Approximately 0.5 Miles Northeast of the Intersection of 

Finnie Road and Millington Road), Fox Township 
PIN(s): 04-19-100-002 
Purpose: Request to Reduce the Front Yard Setback from 150 Feet to Approximately 60 Feet in 

Order to Construct an Accessory Structure (Garage); Property is Zoned A-1  

Chairman Mohr opened the public hearing and swore in all members of the public that wished to speak 
about the variance.  

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the petition and reviewed the Staff Report.   He noted that Fox Township 
verbally requested that the decision on this petition be laid over because the Fox Township Board has 
not met to discuss this matter.  Mr. Asselmeier suggested that the setback request be reduced to place 
the proposed garage in-line with the existing house, which is approximately eight-one point one feet 
(81.1’) from the centerline of Finnie Road.  In addition, the site plan should be changed by correcting the 
zoning of the property to the south of the subject property; the property is zoned A-1 not S-1.  Also, the 
spelling of the last name of the owner of the property south of the subject property should be 
corrected. 

Jeff Spang, Fox Township Supervisor, stated that he was sworn-in as Township Supervisor on May 15th 
and that the Fox Township Board has not had an opportunity to discuss this proposal.  Accordingly, he 
would like the matter laid over until the Fox Township Board could meet.  Their meeting is scheduled for 
June 12th.   
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Gerald Clancy, the petitioner, stated that the parcel is not wide enough to build a garage without 
encroaching into either the front or rear yard setback.   
 
Chairman Mohr asked about the impact a delay would have on Mr. Clancy’s construction plans.  Mr. 
Clancy responded that he already ordered the material and scheduled the construction crew.   
 
Ms. Clementi asked if there was any other location on the property that the proposed garage could be 
constructed.  She also expressed concerns about preserving the scenic status of Finnie Road.  Mr. Clancy 
responded that the well and septic field for the property were located on the north side of the house 
and that constructing the garage on his western parcel would place the garage a significant distance 
from the house. 
 
Mr. Whitfield asked about the location of the driveway in relation to the adjoining property.  Mr. Clancy 
stated there was plenty of room for the driveway. 
 
Mr. Whitfield asked if the petitioner had any objection to backing the garage up to line up with the front 
of the house.  Mr. Clancy stated that he had no objections to this suggestion. 
 
Ms. McKay asked about the visual for backing out of the driveway.  Mr. Clancy said that no obstructions 
exist, either for people backing onto Finnie Road or motorists on Finnie Road. 
 
Ms. McKay asked if any improvements were planned for Finnie Road.  Mr. Asselmeier stated that the 
County was not aware of any plans to widen Finnie Road. 
 
Chairman Mohr asked if the petitioner planned another road cut.  Mr. Clancy said that he would not put 
a second road cut onto the road.  He would deepen the road cut on his property, if the garage is moved 
west. 
 
Steve Grobl of Naperville, owner of the property south of the subject property, expressed concerns 
about the location of the driveway in relation to the property.  The driveway would be eleven feet (11’) 
from the property line.  Mr. Grobl expressed concerns about the garage opening to the south.   Mr. 
Grobl also believed that the well was located south of the house and that the petitioner had more land 
north of the house to build the proposed garage.   The existing driveway would be vacated.   
 
Jeff Spang asked if the doors would open south, per the drawing.  Mr. Clancy clarified that the vehicle 
doors would open towards the street (east) and the man door would open towards the house (north).  
 
Mr. Clancy said that the existing parking area would be removed. 
 
Ms. McKay asked if having four cars parked on the pad was normal.  Mr. Clancy said that fewer cars are 
normally parked on the pad.  Once the garage is built, there will not be surplus cars parked on the pad. 
 
There being no further questions or comments, Mr. Asselmeier noted that the applicant’s green cards 
and certificate of publication are on file. 
 
Chairman Mohr adjourned the public hearing on this matter at 7:25 p.m. 
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Chairman Mohr asked if the applicant had to re-submit if the matter was laid over.  Mr. Asselmeier 
responded that the Board was not bound to make a decision this evening; they could issue a ruling at a 
future date and time.   
 
Ms. Clementi asked if any neighbors or anyone else submitted comments.  Mr. Asselmeier stated no 
additional written comments were received. 
 
Restrictions on the variance would be added when the Board considers it final vote. 
 
The findings of facts are based off of both the original application and the testimony provided at the 
public hearing. 
 
Chairman Mohr asked for a motion to approve the findings of fact.  The consensus of the Board was to 
wait on approving the findings of fact until a later date.   Ms. McKay made a motion, seconded by Ms. 
Clementi to lay over the approving the findings of fact and granting a final ruling on the requested 
variance for one (1) month.  By a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously.   
 
The consensus of the Board was to cancel the July 3, 2017 meeting.  Chairman Mohr said that he would 
call a special meeting on July 10, 2017 at 7:30 p.m. to take final action on the requested variance.  
 
The Board’s discussion of Petition 17-12 ended at 7:40 p.m. and the Board started discussion of Petition 
17-13 at 7:40 p.m.      
 
PETITION 
17-13    Greg and Shelley Johnson 
Request: Variance to Section 8.08.E.1 of the Zoning Ordinance 
Location:  66 Quinsey Lane, Yorkville (Approximately Approximately 1000 Feet East of the T-

Intersection of Quinsey Road and E. Spring Street), Bristol Township  
PIN(s):  02-34-151-010 
Purpose:  Request to Reduce the Front Yard Setback from 50 Feet to Approximately 26 Feet in 

Order to Construct an Accessory Structure (Garage); Property is Zoned R-3 
 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the petition and reviewed the Staff Report.  The petitioners previously 
received approval for the existing garage in 1998.  They would like to construct another garage at the 
same setback line as the existing garage.  The proposed garage is located at the northwest corner of 
their property and is approximately sixty-two feet (62’) north of the septic field.  Quinsey Lane is a 
private road. 
 
Chairman Mohr asked if this property was the final property on Quinsey Lane.  Mr. Asselmeier 
responded that approximately six (6) homes were located on Quinsey Lane east of the subject property.   
 
Greg Johnson, the petitioner, said he was in attendance to answer any question the Board may have. 
 
Ms. Clementi asked if the petitioner intended to use the proposed garage for business purposes.  Mr. 
Johnson said that the garage would not be used for any commercial enterprise; it would be used for 
storage and for parking his truck out of the weather. 
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There being no further questions or comments, Mr. Asselmeier noted that the applicant’s green cards 
and certificate of publication are on file. 
 
At 7:46 p.m., Chairman Mohr closed the public hearing on the variance request related to 66 Quinsey 
Lane. 
 
Chairman Mohr presented the Findings of Fact as proposed by Staff and outlined in Section 13.04.A.3 of 

the Zoning Ordinance and requested a vote on each finding. 

That the particular physical surroundings, shape, or topographical condition of the specific property 

involved would result in a particular hardship or practical difficulty upon the owner if the strict letter of 

the regulations were carried out.  True, the size of the property, the proximity to the Fox River and 

adjoining floodplain, and the placement of the well, septic tank and septic field severely limits the 

potential locations for the proposed structure on the petitioners’ property. 

That the conditions upon which the requested variation is based would not be applicable, generally, to 

other property within the same zoning classification.  True, the only other R-3 zoned properties that 

experience the same conditions would be properties of a similar size and located near a waterway.  

The majority of R-3 zoned properties in Kendall County are not of a similar size and are not located 

near a waterway. 

That the alleged difficulty or hardship has not been created by any person presently having an interest in 

the property.  True, the petitioners did not create the flood area or create the parcel configuration that 

prevents them from constructing the proposed accessory structure in other locations on the property.        

That the granting of the variation will not materially be detrimental to the public welfare or substantially 

injurious to other property or improvements in the neighborhood in which the property is located.  True, 

the construction of the proposed garage will not be detrimental to the public welfare or injurious to 

other properties. 

That the proposed variation will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, or 

substantially increase the congestion in the public streets or increase the danger of fire, or endanger the 

public safety or substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborhood.  True, the 

proposed accessory structure will not block light or air from adjacent properties.  The proposed 

structure is intended for private, residential use and not a commercial enterprise.  Quinsey Lane is a 

private street and the proposed structure and use will not cause an increase in traffic on Quinsey Lane 

or the public streets used to access Quinsey Lane.  The proposed variance will not diminish property 

values in the area.  Provided the garage is constructed to code, no increase of fire or public safety is 

anticipated by this proposal.   

Mr. Whitfield, seconded by Mr. LeCuyer, made a motion to approve the findings of fact as presented.  
By a voice vote, the motion was approved unanimously. 
 
Mr. Whitfield, seconded by Ms. Clementi, made a motion to approve the variance as requested.  The 
votes were as follows: 
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Ayes (5): Mohr, Clementi, LeCuyer, McKay and Whitfield 
Nays (0): None 
Absent (2): Cherry and Thompson 
 
The motion passed.   
 
Bristol Township will be informed and given fifteen (15) days to file a formal objection.   
 
The Board’s discussion of Petition 17-13 ended at 7:47 p.m.    
 
REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO THE COUNTY BOARD 
16-22 JA Schleining LLC d/b/a Jets Towing and Services; Map Amendment at 790 Eldamain Road was 

approved by the County Board. 

16-26 John and Sharon Pagel Living Trust; Map Amendment at 2380 Burkhart Drive was approved by the 

County Board. 

Ms. Clementi asked for an update on Kingmoor Lane.  Mr. Asselmeier stated that the Illinois Department 

of Transportation (IDOT) is working on reconfiguring the infiltration pond.  They (IDOT) do not want to 

relocate Kingmoor Lane greater than five hundred feet (500’).   

NEW BUSINESS/OLD BUSINESS 
None 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
 
ADJOURNMENT OF THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
Ms. McKay, seconded by Mr. LeCuyer made a motion to adjourn.  By voice vote, the motion passed 
unanimously.  The Zoning Board of Appeals meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP 
Senior Planner    
 
Exhibits 
1. Staff Report on Petition 17-12 Dated May 26, 2017 
2. Staff Report on Petition 17-13 Dated May 15, 2017 
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DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING, BUILDING & ZONING 

111 West Fox Street  Room 203 

Yorkville, IL  60560 
(630) 553-4141                  Fax (630) 553-4179 

 
17-12 

Gerald Clancy  
Variance 

Front Yard Setback for Accessory Structure  

 
INTRODUCTION 
The petitioner, Gerald Clancy, is requesting a variance to the required front yard setback for accessory 
structures to locate one (1) 576 square foot, two (2) door garage approximately sixty (60) feet from the 
centerline of Finnie Road. This structure would encroach into the required front yard setback of one hundred 
fifty (150) feet by approximately ninety (90) feet.  The survey is included as Attachment 1.  The elevations of 
the proposed garage are included as Attachment 2.   
 
The survey (Attachment 1) shows two (2) parcels, Parcel One and Parcel Two.  The petitioner would like to 
place the proposed garage placed on Parcel One, the eastern parcel.  While the information for Parcel Two is 
included on the survey, the petitioner’s application and the legal description that printed in the newspaper only 
included information for Parcel One.   
 
SITE INFORMATION 

PETITIONER 
 

Gerald Clancy 

ADDRESS 
 

9517 Finnie Road, Newark   

LOCATION 
 

Approximately 0.5 Miles Northeast of the Finnie Road/Millington Road Interchange 
on the West Side of Finnie Road 
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TOWNSHIP 
 

Fox 

PARCEL # 
 

04-19-100-002 

LOT SIZE 
 

3.19 acres 

EXITING LAND 
USE 

 

Agricultural  

ZONING A-1 Agricultural District 
 

LRMP 
 

Current 
Land Use 

Agricultural/Farmstead 

Future 
Land Use 

Agricultural 

Roads Finnie Road is a Township Road classified as Scenic Route 

Trails A Multi-Use Trail is planned along the East Side of Finnie Road  

Floodplain/
Wetlands 

None 

  
 

REQUESTED 
ACTION 

Request for a variance to the required front yard setback for the construction of one 
(1) 576 square foot accessory structure (2 car garage).  

 
APPLICABLE 

REGULATIONS 

 
§ 7.01 G.2.b – A-1 Agricultural District – Site and Structure Requirements – 
Setbacks – Accessory Structures – One hundred (100) feet from a dedicated road 
right-of-way or one hundred and fifty (150) feet from the center line of all adjacent 
roads, whichever is greater. 
 
§13.04 – Variation procedures and requirements. 

 
SURROUNDING LAND USE 

Location Adjacent Land Use Adjacent Zoning LRMP Zoning within ½ 
Mile 

North Agricultural/ 
Farmstead 

A-1 and A-1 
Building Permit 

Agricultural 

 

 

A-1 and A-1 
Building Permit 

South Agricultural/ 
Farmstead 

 

A-1 and A-1 SU Agricultural/ 

Countryside Residential 
(Max 0.33 du/acre) 

 

A-1 and A-1 SU 

East Agricultural/Farmstead A-1, R-3 Countryside Residential 
(Max 0.33 du/acre)/ 

 

Rural Estate Residential 
(Max 0.45 du/acre) 

East Side of the Fox 
River 

 

A-1 

West Agricultural A-1 Agricultural A-1 
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GENERAL 
The existing house is approximately eighty-one (81) feet from the center of Finnie Road.  The petitioner also 
has three (3) sheds and two (2) pole barns on the property.  
 
Finnie Road in front of the property is straight, but is slightly rolling. 
 
Per Attachment 2, the car doors for the garage would face south; the man door would face east towards 
Finnie Road. 
 
Per the petitioner, the existing well, septic tank septic field is located on the north side of the house. 
 
Pictures of the property are included as Attachments 3-7. 
 
Fox Township     
Fox Township was mailed information about the petition on May 11

th
.  On May 23

rd
, the Fox Township 

Supervisor informed Staff that he would request a layover of this request to allow the Fox Township Board an 
opportunity to review this request.  The Fox Township Board meets on June 12

th
. 

 
FINDINGS OF FACT 
The petitioner’s findings of fact are included as Attachment 8. 
 
§ 13.04.A.3 of the Zoning Ordinance outlines findings that the Zoning Board of Appeals must make in order to 
grant variations. They are listed below in italics.  Staff has provided findings in bold below based on the 
recommendation:  
 
That the particular physical surroundings, shape, or topographical condition of the specific property involved 
would result in a particular hardship or practical difficulty upon the owner if the strict letter of the regulations 
were carried out.  Given the current layout of buildings on the property and the location of the well, 
septic tank and septic field, the petitioner could not construct a garage near the house on the north 
side of the house.  If the petitioner constructed the garage to the south of the house outside of the 
setback, the petitioner would have to reconfigure the privacy fence. 
 
That the conditions upon which the requested variation is based would not be applicable, generally, to other 
property within the same zoning classification.  This statement is partially true.  The existing house was 
constructed prior to modern zoning which impacts the location of the proposed garage.  However, 
other agriculturally zoned properties could have farm houses constructed prior to modern zoning 
regulations and could request a similar variance. 
 
That the alleged difficulty or hardship has not been created by any person presently having an interest in the 
property.  True, the current owner was not involved with the platting of the existing parcels, the 
construction of the existing home, or the installation of the well and septic system.   
 
That the granting of the variation will not materially be detrimental to the public welfare or substantially 
injurious to other property or improvements in the neighborhood in which the property is located.  The 
granting of the variation will not be detrimental to the public welfare.  Finnie Road is a straight road 
on slightly rolling topography in this area.  The proposed garage will not negatively impact motorists 
on Finnie Road.  If constructed as proposed, the proposed garage will not be injurious to other 
properties in the neighborhood.   
 
That the proposed variation will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, or 
substantially increase the congestion in the public streets or increase the danger of fire, or endanger the 
public safety or substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborhood.  The property to the 
east is heavily wooded, with tall trees.  The proposed garage will not block an adequate supply of 
light and air from reaching adjacent properties.  The proposed garage is planned for residential use 
only, not a commercial use.  Accordingly, the proposed garage will not cause additional traffic on 
Finnie Road.  If constructed as proposed, the proposed garage will not increase the danger of fire in 
the area. The proposed garage will not block lines-of-sight for motorists.  The proposed garage will 
not diminish or impair property values in the area.   
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RECOMMENDATION  
Staff has no objections to the approval of the variance request for the construction of a garage as described in 
the attached documents to be located approximately sixty (60) feet from the centerline of Finnie Road.  The 
Board may wish to consider reducing the setback request from approximately ninety (90) feet to 
approximately seventy (70) which would place the garage in line with the front of the house for aesthetic 
purposes. 
 
Prior to the recording of the site plan, the petitioner shall correct the zoning notation and the spelling of the 
last name of the property to the south of the subject property, identified by parcel ID number 04-19-300-009; 
the property is zoned A-1 not S-1 and the property owner’s last name is spelled Grobl.  
 
The variance shall only apply to that portion of the property indicated as Parcel 1 as described on the legal 
description shown in Attachment 1. 
 
ATTACHMENTS  
1. Site Plan 
2. Garage Elevations 
3. Site Location 
4. Site Location Looking South 
5. Site Location Looking North 
6. Finnie Road Looking South 
7. Finnie Road Looking North 
8. Petitioner’s Findings of Fact 
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DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING, BUILDING & ZONING 

111 West Fox Street  Room 203 

Yorkville, IL  60560 
(630) 553-4141                  Fax (630) 553-4179 

 
17-13 

Greg and Shelley Johnson 
Variance 

Front Yard Setback for Accessory Structure  

 
INTRODUCTION 
The petitioners, Greg and Shelley Johnson, would like to construct a 30 foot X 32 foot detached garage on 
the north side of their property.  The proposed structure would be 26 feet from the front property line and 14.5 
feet from the west property line.  A 24 foot variance from the front property line is required in order for the 
petitioners to construct the requested garage.  A copy of the site plan is included as Attachment 1. 
 
An existing garage, house and shed are located on the property.  The petitioners obtained a variance in 1999 
(Petition 9936) from the front yard setback requirements in order to construct the existing garage.  The 
proposed garage would be constructed at the same setback as the existing garage. 
 
A copy of the petitioner’s application, including their proposed findings of fact, is included as Attachment 2. 
 
SITE INFORMATION 

PETITIONER 
 

Greg and Shelley Johnson  

ADDRESS 
 

66 Quinsey Lane, Yorkville  

LOCATION 
 

Approximately 1000 Feet East of the T-Intersection of Quinsey Road and E. Spring 
Street 
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TOWNSHIP 
 

Bristol 

PARCEL # 
 

02-34-151-010 

LOT SIZE 
 

0.46 acres 

EXITING LAND 
USE 

 

Single-Family Residential  

ZONING 
 

R-3 One Family Residential 
 

LRMP 
 

Current 
Land Use 

Single Family Residential 

Future 
Land Use 

Suburban Residential (max 1.00 du/acre) 

Roads Quinsey Lane is a gravel, private road 

Trails None  

Floodplain/
Wetlands 

Yes-Fox River 

  
 

REQUESTED 
ACTION 

Request for a variance to the required front yard setback for the construction of one 
(1) 30 foot X 32 foot garage.  

 
APPLICABLE 

REGULATIONS 

 
§ 8.08 E.1 – R-3 One Family Residence District – Yard Areas – Front Yard – Fifty 
Foot (50’) Front Yard Setback Required. 
 
§13.04 – Variation Procedures and Requirements 

 
 
SURROUNDING LAND USE 

Location Adjacent Land Use Adjacent Zoning LRMP Zoning within ½ 
Mile 

North Agricultural/ 
Wooded 

R-1 Suburban Residential 

 

R-1 and  

Yorkville 
Residential 

 

South Single Family and 
Fox River 

 

A-1  
(South of the  
Fox River) 

 

Suburban Residential Fox River and A-1 

 

East Single Family 
Residential 

R-3 Suburban Residential 

 

R-3, A-1 and  

Yorkville 
Residential 

 

West Single Family 
Residential 

R-3 Suburban Residential R-3, R-2, A-1 and 
Yorkville 

Residential 
 
 
GENERAL INFORMATION 
Pictures of the subject property are included as Attachment 3-9.  The proposed garage would face east, 
towards the existing garage.  The plants shown in Attachment 3 and 7 would be removed. 
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A copy of the Kendall County Health Department’s evaluation of the property is included as Attachment 10.  
As shown on the drawing on page 2, the well is located near the house.  The septic tank is located near the 
proposed new addition to the house and the septic field is approximately 62 feet from the proposed garage. 
 
As shown on Attachments 8 and 9, many of the neighboring properties have accessory structures at or near 
the same distance from the roadway as the petitioners. 
 
BRISTOL TOWNSHIP     
To date, Bristol Township has not submitted any comments regarding this proposal.  
 
FINDINGS OF FACT 
§ 13.04.A.3 of the Zoning Ordinance outlines findings that the Zoning Board of Appeals must make in order to 
grant variations. They are listed below in italics.  Staff has provided findings in bold below based on the 
recommendation:  
 
That the particular physical surroundings, shape, or topographical condition of the specific property involved 
would result in a particular hardship or practical difficulty upon the owner if the strict letter of the regulations 
were carried out.  True, the size of the property, the proximity to the Fox River and adjoining floodplain, 
and the placement of the well, septic tank and septic field severely limits the potential locations for 
the proposed structure on the petitioners’ property. 
 
That the conditions upon which the requested variation is based would not be applicable, generally, to other 
property within the same zoning classification.  True, the only other R-3 zoned properties that experience 
the same conditions would be properties of a similar size and located near a waterway.  The majority 
of R-3 zoned properties in Kendall County are not of a similar size and are not located near a 
waterway. 
 
That the alleged difficulty or hardship has not been created by any person presently having an interest in the 
property.  True, the petitioners did not create the flood area or create the parcel configuration that 
prevents them from constructing the proposed accessory structure in other locations on the property.        
 
That the granting of the variation will not materially be detrimental to the public welfare or substantially 
injurious to other property or improvements in the neighborhood in which the property is located.  True, the 
construction of the proposed garage will not be detrimental to the public welfare or injurious to other 
properties. 
 
That the proposed variation will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, or 
substantially increase the congestion in the public streets or increase the danger of fire, or endanger the 
public safety or substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborhood.  True, the proposed 
accessory structure will not block light or air from adjacent properties.  The proposed structure is 
intended for private, residential use and not a commercial enterprise.  Quinsey Lane is a private street 
and the proposed structure and use will not cause an increase in traffic on Quinsey Lane or the public 
streets used to access Quinsey Lane.  The proposed variance will not diminish property values in the 
area.  Provided the garage is constructed to code, no increase of fire or public safety is anticipated by 
this proposal.   
 
RECOMMENDATION  
Staff recommends approval of the variance request for the construction of an accessory garage as shown in 
Attachment 1 to be setback approximately 26’ from the front property line.  
 
ATTACHMENTS  
1. Site Plan 
2. Application 
3. Garage Location West 
4. Garage Location East 
5. Driveway Location West 
6. Driveway East and Garage 
7. Site Looking North 
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8. Quinsey Lane Looking East 
9. Quinsey Lane Looking West 
10. Health Department Report 
 
 
 




































